
6 October 2021 
	
Lance Wilber 
Director of Public Works 
Via Email: lance.wilber@anchorageak.gov 
	
Anchorage Assembly Chair Suzanne LaFrance 
Via Email: Suzanne.LaFrance@anchorageak.gov 
	
Dear Director Wilber and Madame Chair LaFrance, 
	
When the Anchorage Assembly unanimously passed Assembly Resolution No. 2018-
277, supporting daylighting and enhancement of Fish Creek through Midtown and West 
Anchorage, it was noted that ongoing feasibility work by city contractors and project 
managers would pin down a cost for the project. Then-Assembly Member Eric Croft’s 
pre-vote comments emphasized the resolution contained no fiscal note to restore and 
enhance the creek known to the Dena'ina people as Ch'atanaltsegh/Liq'aka Betnu, but 
the Assembly’s clear intent was to keep the creek from being further buried or impaired. 
That intent is threatened today by inaction. 
	
Broad public support, volunteer contributions, a dedicated municipal planner (now 
retired) and efficiencies realized within the Project Management and Engineering 
administrative budget led to a rough feasibility sketch in 2019 by HDR Engineering’s Bill 
Spencer. With a shoestring budget, HDR analyzed the preliminary feasibility of 
daylighting the creek from Midtown Cuddy Pond to the nearest area where it flows above 
ground, just east of Minnesota Boulevard. Approximately $10,000, plus generous 
support from a University of Alaska Anchorage intern who is now an HDR Engineer in 
Training (Kacy Grundhauser), created a technical memorandum (attached) with two 
broad, high-altitude feasibility sketches.  
	
Friends of Fish Creek supports an additional small city investment in the daylighting 
project as an economic development catalyst for Midtown, the University district and 
Spenard East. The Anchorage 2040 Land Use Plan Update encourages greenway-
supported development that incorporates natural open spaces, creek corridors, and 
pedestrian routes across Anchorage for infill/redevelopment projects. This project 
represents the perfect opportunity. Midtown business leaders have tried for years to 
employ strategies to encourage more residential development in this primarily 
commercial zone. This daylighting project can anchor and catalyze that strategy.  
	
Daylighting streams has been shown to mitigate flooding hazards, improve the livability 
of the built environment, and reduce runoff pollution - thus improving water quality, 
saving money on stormwater management and making it more habitable to salmon. 
Daylighting Fish Creek/ Ch'atanaltsegh/Liq'aka Betnu has the potential to enhance the 
quality of life in Anchorage and provide remarkable recreational opportunities for 
residents and tourists.  
	
This summer, Cook Inlet Housing Authority broke ground on a new project adjacent to 
the Fish Creek setback near Chugach Way and Spenard Road. The design includes a 
placeholder for future daylighting and will be incorporated into the Chugach Way 
Transportation Elements Report, which is exploring redevelopment for Chugach Way as 



a neighborhood revitalization project. Another developer to the east received an 
unconditional rezone from the Assembly this past spring and is in the process of 
developing a site plan, but without answers to key questions about the city’s commitment 
to this project, that developer is unlikely to include daylighting as a design element. 
Other landowners are making development decisions upstream which could be 
significantly amplified with a small amount of Municipality of Anchorage infrastructure 
investment.  
	
The Spenard Community Council membership placed Daylighting Fish Creek at the top 
of its Capital Improvement Priorities rankings for Spring 2021. The project is regularly 
ranked as a top priority by the Council and several other community groups.  
	
The HDR technical memorandum highlighted two options for long-term creek daylighting 
from Midtown Cuddy Pond to Minnesota Boulevard, ranging in cost from $16 million to 
$56 million. Those costs are preliminary estimates, but moving forward with daylighting 
is a chance to recapture this investment many times over.   
	
Significant cost savings in stormwater management can be achieved with a strategy of 
managing stormwater above ground, rather than with expensive (to build and maintain) 
underground infrastructure. For example, the Fish Creek Bypass stormwater pipe is 
unfortunately buried under the Frontier Building parking garage. This section of pipe, 
along with much of the Midtown system, is well past its service life. Creek daylighting 
offers an affordable stormwater solution for the city and landowner, in this case. It is also 
a widely accepted methodology to address stormwater from millions of square feet of 
impermeable roadways and surface parking lots in Midtown. These areas will continue to 
flood streets without significant investments in new pipe. Daylighting the creek, 
managing this water above ground, is vastly more affordable than putting in new steel 
and is supported by the city’s Design Criteria Manual’s prioritization of green 
infrastructure.  
	
Please support a 2022 budget amendment in the amount of $500,000 to pay for a full 
technical feasibility and economic development design study to consider the full scope of 
infrastructure cost savings and private investments that could be leveraged by the 
Municipality of Anchorage in daylighting this waterway, which touches many Assembly 
districts from the University to Midtown and West Anchorage. 
	
Fish Creek Connects Us in Spenard - and throughout Anchorage.  
	

Respectfully, 
	

Karen Button, Board President 
Friends of Fish Creek  
	


